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June 25, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
This letter transmits an ordinance to enable King County to execute an agreement to receive funding from the Thea Foss Natural Resources Damage Assessment (NRDA) contributing parties to support implementation of the Countyline Levee Setback Project along the Lower White River. King County, as service provider to the King County Flood Control District (FCD), will implement this capital project. The Countyline Levee Setback Project will have significant flood control and flood protection benefits for more than 200 residential properties in the City of Pacific, an incorporated area of King County that is prone to flooding.  
The FCD has included significant funding for the Countyline Project in its adopted six-year capital improvement program. Other entities have provided or have committed to provide funds for the project include the Salmon Recovery Funding Board (SRFB) and Pierce County. King County, through the Water and Land Resources Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, has sought these additional funding sources to maximize the use of public dollars. 
The NRDA contributing parties wish to contract with King County and the FCD to resolve their potential liability related to the Thea Foss Waterway on Commencement Bay through obtaining credits for the natural resource benefits that the Countyline Project will provide. NRDA funding available for this capital project is $4.775M, which is one-third of the total estimated cost ($14.84M) of the project at substantial completion. Leveraging external funding sources helps existing public funds accomplish more benefits.  
The FCD has passed a resolution authorizing the chair to execute this NRDA funding agreement by and among the FCD, King County and the NRDA contributing parties. The funding agreement requires King County to acquire properties necessary for the project, and to design, permit, construct, operate and maintain the project as proposed. The FCD has also passed a resolution authorizing condemnation of properties necessary for the implementation of the Countyline Levee Setback Project. Since King County has been unable to reach agreement on compensation on a number of properties required for the project, the County expects to file a petition for condemnation for these properties, on behalf of and as authorized by the FCD. 
The project is one of the highest priorities in the salmon habitat protection and restoration strategy for the Puyallup/White River and Chambers/Clover Creek watersheds (Water Resource Inventory Areas 10 and 12). The project will reconnect the White River to over 115 acres of floodplain area to restore rearing habitat.
The project furthers the goals of the King County Strategic Plan and Equity and Social Justice Initiative by improving the level of flood protection for the citizens of the City of Pacific which is a diverse community of low-income neighborhoods which was heavily impacted by flooding in January 2009.
This legislation supports the objectives and strategies of the Strategic Climate Action Plan by preparing for climate change impacts by implementing an innovative floodplain restoration project that benefits threatened salmon species and helps mitigate the flood risks associated with river sediment accumulations.

Local residents, resource managers and tribal biologists strongly support the Countyline Project. Community public meetings in the City of Pacific, presentations to the Puyallup River Watershed Council and field visits have provided numerous opportunities to solicit public input and provide updates to local residents and interested stakeholders about project development. County webpages have been utilized to post project information and documents and will continue to be updated.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. Approving this important legislation will help King County obtain significant external funding to support this critical public safety project, resulting in flood control and protection benefits for the residents in the City of Pacific. 

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Mark Isaacson, Division Director of the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-477-4601.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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